



ZBA

Town of Epsom

Zoning Board of Adjustment

10/18/17

In Attendance: Glenn Horner, Chairman; Alan Quimby; Mike Hoisington, Planning Board Representative; Andrew Ramsdell, Alternate; Gary Kitson, Alternate; Darlene Phelps, Recording Secretary 
Also in Attendance:  James Lanoue; Atty. Patricia Panciocco; Jay Hickey 
Not in Attendance:  George Carlson, Vice Chairman; Ricky Belanger
Case 2017-07 (Panciocco – SE & Var.)  Attorney Patricia Panciocco, on behalf of James Lanoue, has applied for a Special Exception to Article II, Section C [Table of Uses], Part 5 [Motor Vehicle Sales] to permit the establishment of a retail business selling large and small tools, heavy construction equipment and a limited number of passenger vehicles and utility trucks.  The applicant has also applied for a Variance to Article II, Section E (Motorized Vehicle Sale Facilities) to permit motorized vehicle sales within 1000 feet of another motorized vehicle sales facility.  The property is located on Dover Road within the Residential/Commercial Zoning District and is identified on Epsom Tax Map U-6, Lot 14-1.
7:00 PM Glenn called the meeting to order and introduced the members of the board.  
The minutes of September 6 were reviewed and amended. Mike made a motion to approve as amended.  Alan seconded the motion. Glenn, Alan, Mike & Andrew voted in favor.  Gary abstained as he was not in attendance.

Glenn introduced the members of the board and reviewed the procedure for tonight’s meeting.

Glenn stated that this public hearing was properly posted in two places, published in the Concord Monitor and all abutters were notified by certified mail. All return receipts have been received back with the exception of Northeast Resource Recovery and Marian Huckins (who is deceased). 
Alan noted that his brother is an abutter, they have not discussed this case at all, and he is not in attendance tonight; Alan can be completely impartial.  Both Jim & Atty. Panciocco were sworn in.
Attorney Patricia Panciocco passed out a drawing of the tax map with abutter properties labeled.  Jim’s lot is 5 acres and he has adequate frontage on Route 4.  This property was previously used as a greenhouse, with some light equipment use.  She notes on the tax map the businesses surrounding Jim’s property with a 1000’ radius.
Atty. Panciocco said it is Jim’s plan to have a retail establishment to sell some automobiles as well as construction tools and equipment, plows, etc. which would serve the needs of construction companies.  He will need to become a licensed automobile dealer.  Some equipment will need to be registered and /or inspected, but some equipment is not subject to state inspection.
Some of the abutting properties consist of:
2080 Dover Road (Lot 14-2) – (Northeast Forklift) There was a Special Exception granted to sell automobile sales & service but the property is currently a roofing company.  

2060 Dover Road (Lot 14-4) (Raymond Brothers) There was a Special Exception granted for equipment service, repair & rentals of aerial equipment & forklifts on this property.  The property is currently for sale and they are liquidating their own construction equipment at this time.
Glenn reminded Atty. Panciocco that a Special Exception goes with the property, not the applicant, so even though those properties are not currently being used for that purpose, the permitted use remains in effect.

Atty. Panciocco stated that Jim’s property is the perfect location for this retail establishment and asked what the purpose is for the 1000’ separation; the board advised that it is to prevent the “auto-mile” in Epsom.

She stated that the businesses in the area that have abandoned the use granted by Special Exception is hindering Jim’s use on his property.  While the equipment that Jim is intending to sell is similar to what is allowed in the same area as where this property is located, she feels that it is undue hardship because it is located within a radius of other allowed businesses – though those uses have been abandoned.  His land is not portable; therefore he has to use what he has.  It is a hardship to be limited by what permission has been granted to a neighbor.

The applicant intends to sell a mix of different products and the other properties are not exercising their right to sell these items.  
Mike asked Jim how many pieces of equipment he intends to sell and Jim replied 50 pieces of equipment on the high side and they will be outside on the lot.  The smaller pieces/tools/accessories will be sold inside.  Glenn asked him about the items being sold on that property now; Jim replied that he’s selling his own fleet of vehicles.  Glenn asked Jay how many vehicles he’s allowed to sell and Jay said he thinks it’s 5.  Jim said he has been in the contracting business and he’s liquidating his current fleet in order to get out of that business and start a new business.  Glenn asked about the processing of landscape supplies on this property and Jim said that is part of his current business that he’s looking to get out of. Glenn asked him if this activity will stop and Jim said yes, when he gets his equipment sales business going.

Glenn noted that there was no site plan provided and Atty. Panciocco stated that she thought a boundary plan was adequate and wouldn’t want the applicant to go through the expense of a full engineered site plan before knowing the desired use was approved.  Glenn stated that the board needs something to look at to know how the lot would be used – the parking area, the buildings on site – the septic system, etc.  Atty. Panciocco said Jim would be willing to prepare a full plan if he is knows that he’s got an approval for the use.  Glenn said that is not how it is done.
Mike’s opinion is that retail is retail when it comes to the inside of the building. It is only what is being done with the outside that will matter, and he is not convinced that this should be allowed considering the property next door has approval for the same use.
Atty. Panciocco stated that Lot 14-2 is permitted to sell automobiles only.  Jim is looking to sell heavy equipment, passenger vehicles & trucks.  After some discussion, Jim has agreed to not sell any passenger vehicles.  Glenn said the board is feeling much more comfortable with the approval of this variance by omitting passenger vehicles, said Jim should move forward with the full site plan which will include the display area, customer parking, buildings, well and septic.
Gary raised the issue of repairs and Glenn said that repairs of any kind are not allowed under this Special Exception.  There will be no repairs allowed – not even oil changes on site. 

Mike made a motion to continue to November 1.  Gary seconded the motion. All in favor.

8:40 PM  Mike made a motion to adjourn.  Alan seconded the motion. All in favor.


